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DATE:  Wednesday, May 4, 2022   STAFF LIAISON:  
TIME: 6:00 PM Josh Eggleston, Chief Financial Officer 
CHAIRPERSON: Virginia Stapleton 5035886130 

jeggleston@cityofsalem.net 
PLACE: Virtual Online Meeting      Kali Leinenbach, Senior Fiscal Analyst 

5035886231 
kleinenbach@cityofsalem.net 

***ADDITIONS AGENDA*** 

2. PUBLIC TESTIMONY
a. Correspondence from Brian Ripp regarding homelessness services.
b. Correspondence from Doug Luth regarding streets and sidewalks.
c. Correspondence from Paul and Sharyn Viel regarding streets.
d. Correspondence from Craig Scharer regarding streets.
e. Correspondence from Patricia Erpelding regarding climate and infrastructure.
f. Correspondence from John Johnson regarding homeless services.

5. INFORMATION ITEMS
d. Staff Report: General Fund Deferred Needs Analysis
e. Staff Report: Additional Responses to Committee Member Questions.

A D D I T I O N S    A  G  E  N  D  A 
Joint Meeting of the City of Salem Budget Committee and 
the Salem Urban Renewal Agency Budget Committee 

The City of Salem budget information can be accessed on the internet at:  www.cityofsalem.net/departments/budget 

NOTE:  Disability-related accommodations, including auxiliary aids or services, in order to participate in this meeting, are 
available upon request. Sign language and interpreters for languages other than English are also available upon request. To 
request such an accommodation or interpretation, contact Kali Leinenbach, (503) 588-6231 or kleinenbach@cityofsalem.net 
at least 2 business days before this meeting. TTD/TTY telephone (503) 588-6439 is also available 24/7.

The City of Salem values all persons without 
regard to race, color, religion, national origin, 

sex, age, marital status, domestic partnership, 
disability, familial status, sexual orientation, 

gender identity and source of income.  

http://www.cityofsalem.net/departments/budget
mailto:kleinenbach@cityofsalem.net


From: Brian Ripp
To: budgetoffice
Subject: Homeless
Date: Sunday, May 1, 2022 11:09:06 AM

You’re going to budget $6.7 million for the homeless people in this town just a rough figure if there’s 1500 people
that are homeless in the Salem area which I doubt that’s approximately $4400 per person I can’t even get that tax
return on all the taxes I pay. My Street is like a race track every time I call the police they say they’re too busy or
shorthanded it is getting out of control. I just returned on a five day trip from Tucson and Phoenix I probably saw 10
homeless people at the most my whole time there I can’t drive through town without seeing probably at least 25 to
50.
Several months back the former head of the San Diego homeless division for the city said we were too
accommodating we need to find out where these people came from and ship them back.

Brian Ripp
Salem
Sent from my iPhone

For the Citizen Budget Committee Meeting of: May 4, 2022
         Agenda Item No.: 2.a.

mailto:bripp745@gmail.com
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From: Doug Luth
To: budgetoffice
Subject: Budget
Date: Sunday, May 1, 2022 5:19:07 PM

Fix the damn roads/streets and sidewalks!  Homelessness is taking way to much of our scarce resources.

Sent from my iPad

mailto:towken@comcast.net
mailto:Budgetoffice@cityofsalem.net


From: Sharyn viel
To: budgetoffice
Subject: Budget
Date: Monday, May 2, 2022 8:12:32 AM

Fix the streets! I do not drive a lumber truck. I do not drive a gravel truck. I have had to replace one car because
suspension system completely broken & now i’m working on a new car! Identify which streets are city
responsibility & what roads are the responsibility of the state. It is a disgrace, this is the capital of the state of
oregon!
This parochial town decided against a truck route around the city or freeways, so all traffic is on city streets. Unless
this & the detritus left from the homeless all over town is corrected, i wouldn’t worry to much about future growth!
Paul & Sharyn Viel
2827 van kleeck pl nw
Salem 97304

Sent from my iPad

For the Citizen Budget Committee Meeting of: May 4, 2022
                     Agenda Item No.: 2.c.
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From: Craig Scharer
To: budgetoffice
Subject: Budget meeting input
Date: Tuesday, May 3, 2022 10:34:58 AM

Dear City of Salem Budget Office, 

As a long time citizen of this city, I want to recommend budget and tax dollars be directed towards a
comprehensive road maintenance plan for the city. 
Evaluate areas of need, and plan for and budget for resurfacing of main arterial ways.  Repair lesser
traveled streets where and when needed.  The cities roads have deteriorated over the last 12 years. 
Case in point the section of South Commercial Street from Kuebler Blvd to the I-5 South on ramp. 
Random pot holes, bumpy roads, and a patch work of repairs.  When was the last time this heavily
traveled road been resurfaced?  By my estimation it was in 2009 or 2010.  I’m sure there are many
other examples around the city similar to this.  Any maintenance that is deferred will cost more in
the future.  

Our adjoining and neighboring city to the north, Keizer has resurfaced River Rd. and installed ADA
curb ramps at it’s intersections, just before and during the pandemic.  With proper planning, it can
get done. 

Why Are Roads in Good Repair Important? 

Quality roads and highways are essential to the broader U.S. economy. Most consumer goods travel
along the nation’s highways, and investing to improve roads has historically boosted economic
growth. Especially during pandemic-related economic setbacks, such infrastructure investment could
create much-needed jobs and help people financially. For example, poor road conditions translate
directly into higher car repair and maintenance costs, along with a harder time finding cheap car
insurance for consumers.  Source: https://www.moneygeek.com/living/states-worst-road-
infrastructure/ 
Respectfully, 

Craig Scharer, 
97306 

For the Citizen Budget Committee Meeting of: May 4, 2022
         Agenda Item No.: 2.d.
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From: noreply@cityofsalem.net on behalf of patriciaerpelding@gmail.com
To: budgetoffice
Subject: Citizen budget committee 736 millions
Date: Wednesday, May 4, 2022 9:52:22 AM
Attachments: ATT00001.bin

Your
Name Patricia Erpelding

Your
Email patriciaerpelding@gmail.com

Message

To whom it may concern, Suggestions on how to use that money: remodeling and
upscaling the quality of roads in Salem, Marion and Polk counties to fight climate
changes and drastic weather patterns by the use of new construction technologies
or the use of recycled materials to lower the road heat temperatures... ...

This email was generated by the dynamic web forms contact us form on 5/4/2022.

For the Citizen Budget Committee Meeting of: May 4, 2022
         Agenda Item No.: 2.e.
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From: noreply@cityofsalem.net on behalf of patriciaerpelding@gmail.com
To: budgetoffice
Subject: Citizen budget committee 736 millions
Date: Wednesday, May 4, 2022 10:11:16 AM
Attachments: ATT00001.bin

Your
Name Patricia Erpelding

Your
Email patriciaerpelding@gmail.com

Message

To whom it may concern, Suggestions: Invest in latest technologies to improve the
quality of water, pipes, infrastructures... Invest in green technologies, solar, wind,
water... Invest and plant trees in high density CO2 areas to reduce emissions, invest
in drought resistant plants, flowers for parks... Stricter control of emissiond for
diesel vehicles to reduce suet. Or banning diesel trucks! Giving to citizens a gas
voucher for the high price of gas at the pump right now and during time of inflation
and pandemic.

This email was generated by the dynamic web forms contact us form on 5/4/2022.

mailto:noreply@cityofsalem.net
mailto:patriciaerpelding@gmail.com
mailto:Budgetoffice@cityofsalem.net



From: noreply@cityofsalem.net on behalf of jjricehill@outlook.com
To: budgetoffice
Subject: budget committee input 736 million
Date: Wednesday, May 4, 2022 10:22:02 AM
Attachments: ATT00001.bin

Your
Name john johnson

Your
Email jjricehill@outlook.com

Message I feel we need places for the homeless to deposit garbage. also portable rest
rooms .

This email was generated by the dynamic web forms contact us form on 5/4/2022.

For the Citizen Budget Committee Meeting of: May 4, 2022
         Agenda Item No.: 2.f.
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 For the Budget Committee Meeting of: May 4, 2022 
 Agenda Item Number:   5.d.  
 
TO:  Budget Committee Members 
 
THROUGH: Kristin Retherford, Interim City Manager 
 
FROM: Josh Eggleston, Chief Financial Officer   
 
SUBJECT: General Fund Deferred Staffing Needs 
 
ISSUE: 
 
The Budget Committee requested information at their January 5th meeting on a 
comprehensive list of deferred staffing needs for the City. 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
Information only. 
 
SUMMARY AND BACKGROUND: 
 
The Budget Committee requested information at their January 5th meeting for a 
comprehensive list of deferred staffing needs for the City. The Police and Fire departments 
had already conducted staffing studies to identify needs within their departments to meet 
demand for services within the community. The Budget Office worked with the other City 
departments through a series of meetings to identify needs within their departments. 
 
The General Fund revenue constraints are complex and rooted with the property tax 
measures that passed in the 1990s. The implementation of permanent tax rates and a 
growth limitation of three percent of a property’s assessed value removed the City’s ability 
to raise property tax revenue to meet increasing costs or changing needs in the community. 
These restrictions contributed to a persistent imbalance in the General Fund, where 
expenses associated with current staffing and service levels exceed ongoing revenues. 
 
During and following the economic downturn of 2007 – 2009, the City made a series of 
reductions to staffing to balance the General Fund budget with decreased revenues. 
Through fiscal year (FY) 2022, City staffing levels in the General Fund have remained lower 
than staffing levels in FY 2008. During this same period, the population of Salem and the 
surrounding area has continued to increase. Cost increases associated with running a 
municipal corporation the size of Salem including personnel factors, inflation and deferred 
maintenance has put more pressure on the General Fund. 
 
The following chart displays the General Fund employee count since FY 1997: 



 
 
FACTS AND FINDINGS: 
 
Staffing increases are needed within each City department to keep pace with the 
expectations of the growing community and organization. The City has taken on more 
services, including social programs without a large increase of revenues or staff. Shown 
below is the number of additional General Fund positions each department or section has 
identified: 
 
  
Department or Section Positions 
City Manager’s Office 10.0 
Community Development 32.0 
Enterprise Services Department 41.5 
Finance Department 12.0 
Fire Department 117.0 
Legal Department 6.0 
Parks Operations 15.0 
Police Department 71.0 
Urban Development Department 3.0 
Total 307.5 

  
• City Manager’s Office positions would add capacity to communications, increase 

policy and program analysis support to the City Council, and expand support to 
address residents’ concerns with human rights and accessibility issues.   

• In Community Development, staffing increases would allow the main Library and west 
Salem branch to be open more hours and provide add service at two additional library 
branches, add an additional Park Ranger, add capacity to the Neighborhood 
Enhancement Division so the City could be more responsive to community complaints 
about Salem Revised Code violations, and build more planning capacity to help 
shape neighborhood level visioning into plans for the future.   

• Both public safety groups, Fire and Police departments, need additional staffing to be 
able to respond more quickly to residents in times of need as a result of continually 
increasing call volume. This is reflective of a growing population which corresponds 
with the need for increased Police and Fire services.  
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• Increasing capacity in Salem’s parks operations work group would allow for more 
frequent visits to keep Salem’s parks clean and maintain the grounds and facilities 
within Salem’s parks in a safe condition.   

• Adding three positions to the Urban Development Department ensures that Salem 
can continue to process and distribute an increasing number of federal programs and 
funding. 

• The newly-formed Enterprise Services Department hosts the internal functions of 
human resources, information technology, fleet, and facilities groups.  As other 
services expand to meet community needs, services supporting the organization’s 
recruitment and retention, facilities, fleet, and cybersecurity will also need to expand 
capacity.  The analysis included increased internal services staffing based on total 
employee count. For example, the Human Resources Division staffing levels are 
based on the ratio to total City employees.  As more of the City’s services move to an 
on-line format, additional capacity is also needed to protect resident information.  

• Other internal services, such as Salem’s Finance and Legal departments, which 
support the organization and residents for statutory mandates and fiscal 
requirements, will need a similar increase in staffing levels to meet the needs of an 
expanded City workforce. 

 
 

The following chart shows the historical General Fund employee count from FY 1997 to FY 
2022, with a projection showing what staffing would look like if deferred staffing was added 
in FY 2023 and maintained through FY 2032. This is for illustrative purposes only and these 
positions are not included in the FY 2023 budget as the General Fund cannot support 
additional positions with its constrained revenue. The green trendline is superimposed over 
the chart to show that if the rate of increase in staffing during the 1990s and 2000s continued, 
staffing levels would be similar to the result of the deferred needs analysis. 

 
 
In addition to the staffing needs there are other deferred needs including: 

• The anticipated structural imbalance (spending more than the revenues collected) 
with current services and staffing in the General Fund. 

• New unsheltered services and programs using one-time revenues. 
• Deferred maintenance for City buildings and systems. 
• City equipment, including the fire engines. 
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• Court appointed attorney and indigent defense services are currently being analyzed 
and may require increased investment. 

• Other funds and services, such as transportation system maintenance. 
 
Some of these needs, such as the fire engines can be addressed using bond funds if 
approved by voters in the November 2022 election.  



For the Budget Committee Meeting of: May 4, 2022 
Agenda Item No.: 5.e.     

TO:  Budget Committee Members 

THROUGH: Kristin Retherford, Interim City Manager 

FROM: Josh Eggleston, Chief Financial Officer 

SUBJECT: Additional Responses to Committee Member Questions 

SUMMARY: 

Committee members have reached out to City departments with excellent questions. In 
the interest of sharing information and increasing understanding, the questions and 
responses are compiled in this document. 

ISSUE: 

Responses to member questions through May 2, 2022. 

RECOMMENDATION: 

Information only. 

FACTS AND FINDINGS: 

1. What is Urban Renewal generally and how is it used? 
 
In Oregon, cities have the ability to establish Urban Renewal Areas based on 
certain qualifications outlined by State statues and local planning laws. 
Generally, Urban Renewal Areas are used to encourage economic development 
in a blighted area. This encouragement can take the form of City directed public 
improvements to spur development, or sometimes direct subsidies to private 
developments to entice more private development activity. This is done by 
borrowing money against the tax receipts generated in the URA. Urban renewal 
programs cannot be used for general maintenance or operations. When an area 
is established, the local taxing jurisdictions (the city, county, school district, etc.) 
in the area continue to receive the same amount of property tax revenue as they 
had prior to the creation of the URA. This is called the “frozen base”. As the 
assessed values of the properties in the URA grow as a result of time and public 
investment, the property taxes above the frozen base accrue in the URA to be 
used to fund infrastructure improvements and programs. When the URA 
achieves the plan goals, or expends the maximum amount allowed under the 
plan (“maximum indebtedness”) the URA is closed, and the taxing jurisdictions 
receive the full amount of property tax based on the increased value of the new 
assessments. 
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2. What is the value of State-owned property in Salem? How does this relate to 
property tax revenue? 
 

Government properties are exempt from property tax collections by the counties. 
Salem, being the State Capital, has several State-owned properties that are exempt, 
but to which the City and other jurisdictions provide services. Staff reached out to 
both Marion and Polk County to get detailed information about the assessed value of 
State-owned property in Salem City limits. 

 
 

3.  Can you give us an update on the implementation of body cameras for all Salem 
Police officers?  Have there been any difficulties?  When should we expect the 
program to be fully implemented? 

Body-Worn Cameras. The Police department invested several months developing a 
body-worn camera (BWC) policy and scoping out system needs. After that a vendor 
selection process began, including evaluation of three vendors available on the state 
contract. Each is providing cameras for a test group of officers, along with outfitting a 
patrol car (or providing a car) with an in-car camera system for testing. The 
evaluation of vendors in this hands-on, practical way will continue for about one 
month each to ensure officers have a voice in the process and the best system for 
Salem’s specific needs is identified. Cameras are on schedule to be purchase and 
deployed this summer. 

4.  I believe the current number of sworn officers has remained fairly stable for a 
number of years, despite the growing city and the demands on the police.  Can you 
give your assessment on how many officers are needed by SPD?  Are there funds in 
the current budget to reduce the gap between the officers we currently have and the 
need? 

Staffing. The Police department has not added any significant staffing in over a 
decade, while population and service demands have steadily increased. The 
authorized sworn position count today is 193, down from a high of 196 in 2008. A 
recent independent Community Engagement Assessment, a subsequent 
independent staffing study, and an internal agency needs assessment indicate that a 
minimum of 60 additional sworn positions are needed, along with requisite non-
sworn support staff. Reduced staffing affects all operations and training. For 

County Real Market Value Assessed 
Value 

Est. Lost General Fund 
Revenue (2021) 

Polk                 $939,370            $208,060                            $1,213.30 
Marion       $1,497,607,870 

 
$1,147,951,662 

 
                 $6,694,280.12 

Total       $1,498,547,240  $1,148,159,722                    $6,695,493.42 
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example, the Police department is unable to provide required and desired training, 
such as the Crisis Intervention Training (CIT) recommended in the recent audit, 
without heavy reliance upon overtime coverage and scheduling adjustments. 
Staffing issues become even more pronounced during times of high demand, such 
as during large protests and violent crime spikes. Additional revenue must be 
identified as no funds exist to add positions. 

5.  Given the difficulty many departments around the country have in hiring officers, 
what are some strategies SPD is using (if any) to attract qualified applicants to 
apply?  Are there any ways the city can help reduce the demand on officers (such as 
expansion of traffic cameras, Cahoots type program, etc)?   

Recruiting and Hiring. As noted, police recruitment is a challenge across the 
nation, and the same holds for Salem. Applications have declined, a trend that 
began before the pandemic but was amplified by national and local attention over 
protests, shifting public sentiment related to policing, and officers being injured and 
killed in the line of duty. Below are some relevant statistics and a summary of 
actions Police and Human Resources are taking to advance police recruitment and 
promote the City of Salem as an employer of choice. 

• The total number of applications has decreased over the past two 
years:  503 in 2020, and 487 in 2021 (a 3.2% reduction). 

• Approximately 50% of applicants advanced to the testing phase in both 
2020 and 2021. 

• Approximately 8% of those tested were hired in 2020, and 6% were hired 
in 2021. 

• The demographics of hires identifying as minority status increased in 
comparison to the total applicant pool during 2020 and 2021 (voluntarily 
reported): 10.5% minority status hires in 2020, and 29% in 2021. 

• The Police Department’s demographics of those employees identifying as 
minority status in comparison to the total department also increased 
(voluntarily reported): 12.6% minority status employees in 2020 and 
14.3% in 2021.  

• The Police Department’s new three-year strategic plan identifies diversity 
recruiting and inclusiveness as top priorities: Enhance Recruiting and 
Hiring Efforts - Attracting and hiring a highly qualified workforce 
representative of our community is critical to providing quality policing 
services. Recruiting must include both short and long-term strategies 
designed with an eye toward diversity of thought, perspective, and lived 
experience. Hiring processes must be inclusive, objective, and efficient. 

• The department is building career pathways through partnerships such as 
with SKPS’ (Salem Keizer Public Schools) Career & Technical Education 
Center (CTEC) and Chemeketa’s Law Enforcement certification program, 
and volunteer programs. 
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• The department participates in career fairs routinely and specific ones are 
often at local universities and colleges for public safety careers. City staff 
recently attended public safety career job fairs at Western Oregon 
University and Oregon State University. 

• The department also recruits through college athletic programs and 
postings on local billboards in town. 

• The Hiring Bonus Program, recently renewed by City Council through 
September, serves to attract qualified lateral officers from other 
jurisdictions. Two lateral officers were hired and several more have 
recently applied.  

• The City has partnered with an organization, Partners In Diversity, which 
posts our job opportunities on multiple (20+) diverse job boards, 
associations, and groups, in addition to social media sites. 

• The City’s DEI (Diversity, Equity and Inclusion) Coordinator is reviewing 
the internal processes concerning recruiting. The specific analysis will 
include assessing the police recruiting testing stages to identify potential 
barriers or other issues that may be affecting the percentage of applicants 
that fail during the testing process. 

• A comprehensive compensation analysis was conducted by a consultant 
and Human Resources during the past year which identified external and 
internal equity issues between police ranks and changes were 
implemented to encourage career progression and development in the 
department. 

 

Reducing Service Demand. After a decade of population growth and service 
demand increases without adding police personnel, the department is forced to 
make personnel and service adjustments. In 2021, ten officers were pulled from 
other service areas and reassigned to patrol for emergency call response, our core 
function, which reduced our capacity to investigate property crimes, analyze and 
identify crime trends, and engage in community policing efforts. Additional transfers 
were also made for increased efficiencies. In April 2022, the department stopped or 
reduced in-person response to several lower level call types and is now working to 
enhance the online reporting system to further reduce in-person response. The 
Traffic Enforcement Camera program effectively reduces collisions at high-risk 
intersections, but is not a revenue generator for increased staffing. Creation of a 
non-law enforcement crisis response team may reduce a small portion of police 
response, however police already do not respond to most call types that would be 
routed to such a team and the existing co-response model (police coupled with 
behavioral health) also needs expansion. Simply put, more police staff are needed to 
keep pace with the increased service demands of a growing population. 
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6.  Meters for parking recently were updated to allow for visitors to pay for parking 
using credit cards. How has parking revenue changed or adjusted since these 
parking meter replacements were activated? 

Parking meters were updated in two phases between the 2017 and 2018 fiscal 
years. In the first full year of data in 2019, parking meter revenue increased to just 
over $1.5M. Because of the COVID-19 pandemic, parking meter revenue was 
greatly reduced and revenue trends have not yet returned to pre-pandemic levels. 

 
8.   What is an update for the Diversity, Equity and Inclusion program? 

       See attachment memo number one. 

9.   How are Capital Improvement Projects scored for the Capital Improvement Plan?       

      See attachment memo number two. 

10.  What is the total parks system land, amount of developed park land in Salem by 
ward and some Parks System Plan maps? 

      See attachment memo number two. 

BACKGROUND 

In order to provide as much information to Committee members between meetings, staff 
works to address questions as they arise. Questions and answers are then shared with 
all Committee members, which allows for increased transparency and dialogue about 
the City organization and the proposed budget. 

Attachments: 

1. Memo Number One; From Enterprise Service Department on DEI program 
2. Memo Number Two; From Public Works Department on CIP and Parks 



MEMO
TO: Budget Committee 
 THROUGH: Kristin Retherford, Interim City Manager 
 THROUGH Josh Eggleston, Chief Financial Officer 

Finance Department 

FROM: Krishna Namburi, Enterprise Services Director 
Enterprise Services Department 

 DATE: May 2, 2022 
 SUBJECT: Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion Program Update 
 
Questions from Budget Committee Meeting: What has the City done to address DEI? How is 
the City making itself more attractive for recruitments of people of diversity?  How does the 
City’s hiring practices reflect the racial/ethnic breakdown of the city population? 

The City has completed a number of Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (DEI) focused efforts to 
remove bias, increase job posting visibility amongst diverse groups, educate the workforce, and 
shift the City’s culture.  Success will take time to measure, but baselines have been established.  
Steps toward a formal Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (DEI) Strategy are nearly complete.  This 
effort will be presented both internally and externally in the next few months.   

Attracting and hiring a highly qualified and representative workforce is important to the City in 
all areas of the organization.  Recently concluded work has focused using a DEI lens to examine 
position classifications, minimum qualifications, and interview processes.  Significant efforts 
have been made in both Public Safety divisions that have resulted in an increase in minority 
status employees over the last year. 

According to the 2020 census of Salem residents, the City’s non-white minority groups 
comprised 24.8 percent of the City’s population with roughly a 50 percent split for all categories 
based on gender designations.  With the changes outlined in the DEI Strategy, as an employer the 
City hopes to increase our current 16.4 percent minority employee population and gender 
representation as well as focus on retaining employees by growing talented staff for long-term 
service to the community.  The efforts completed to-date, have resulted in an increase of 15.7 
percent over 2019’s 13.9 percent non-white minority employees.  We are tracking demographics 
where possible and will continue to report on improvements made in all departments of the City 
and in specific areas. 

Background Information 

The City of Salem is committed to focusing on Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (DEI). In FY 21-
22, the City’s budget included a DEI Coordinator.  This position has been tasked with increasing 
diversity in hiring practices, developing a formal program with measurable metrics, and 
implementing a DEI training program that includes evaluating programs, processes, and 
procedures to include a DEI perspective.  This effort includes the work of dedicated HR staff, the 

For the Citizens Budget Committee Meeting of: May 4, 2022
  Agenda Item No.: 5.e. - Attachment One
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MEMO 

 
DEI Coordinator, and the DEI Committee with representatives across the City. 
 
Talent Acquisition Program 
 
A renewed focus on talent acquisition has included a review of all position classifications, 
posting languages and outlets, interview processes, and selection criteria.  Each of these elements 
was examined with a DEI lens, focusing on reducing bias in classification language, eliminating 
barriers within minimum qualifications, adding accommodation language where applicable, and 
enhancing interview techniques.  A recent comprehensive compensation analysis was also 
conducted by an external consultant to identify equity issues that have been addressed in multiple 
departments.  A full assessment of the recruitment process will conclude in fall 2022. 
 
The City advertises position openings in multiple recruitment outlets aimed at reaching diverse 
audiences that includes electronic postings on search engines, job boards, associations and 
groups, social media sites, and sometimes billboards.  Staff attend high school and college career 
fairs, establish partnerships with special groups such as SKPS’ Career & Technical Education 
Center (CTEC), Chemeketa’s law enforcement certificate program and Fire Science program, 
WOU, and OSU, and host specialized outreach such as training programs for youth.  The City 
will also be partnering with community groups to promote the City as an employer of choice and 
to connect employees as recruitment advocates within their communities. 
 
The work of the DEI Coordinator, DEI Committee, and HR Staff have resulted in an increase in 
diversity ratios across the City.  Over the last two years, we have noted a minority employee 
population increase of 15.7 percent over 2019’s 13.9 percent non-white minority employees.  We 
are working to expand our gender designations and information gathering methods but are 
currently split 70/30 for male and female categories.  We are tracking demographics where 
possible, but information gathered on City employees and applicants is voluntarily provided.   
 
Talent Retention Program 
 
Retaining staff from diverse backgrounds is a prime objective of the department to help the City 
meet the needs of the community and as well as representing the community we serve. It is less 
costly to retain and grow talent than to continually recruit. Training will be used to not only 
provide career growth and succession planning, but also as a critical element of shifting the 
City’s culture toward a more inclusive environment.  The mandatory training program will create 
a common language for DEI, improve awareness across the organization, build cultural 
competency, develop allyship, and educate the City’s current and next group of leaders.  Other 
efforts will focus on communication skills, anti-racism, anti-discrimination, and mentorship.  
The full program is still in development but is expected to launch in the fall 2022. 
 
DEI Committee 
 
In March 2021, an internal enterprise-wide DEI Committee was formed to focused on programs, 
practices, and services across the City. The DEI Coordinator is working closely in partnership 
with the DEI Committee to address three key areas: Culture, Recruitment, and Training. 
 
Small groups were developed to focus on key areas such as classification and job descriptions, 
policies and procedures such as the Salem Revised Code, Administrative Policies and 
Procedures, Administrative Rules, and other City policy documents, and to focus on building a 
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robust DEI data collection effort that includes gender identity, sexual orientation, and disability 
information. 
 
Work has just begun to increase inclusivity among City staff by developing affinity groups, 
planning events for new staff, and branding the City as an employer of choice. 
 
DEI Work Completed 
 
The DEI Coordinator and the DEI Committee have made strides toward the objectives outlined.  
Comprehensive assessments have been completed for classification and job description reviews, 
policies and procedures, and recruitment practices.  Work is ongoing in developing specific 
talent pools that includes more attendance at in-person events and community sponsored 
activities.  The City is expanding the Intern Program to be more diverse in its offerings, 
representation, and advertisement.  Structured training for all managers and supervisors focused 
on leadership skills and standard management practices started in September 2021. 
 
To formalize the City’s DEI Strategy, key staff in multiple disciples took part in a week-long 
workshop in March 2022.  The workshop focused on six key areas: HR strategy and operations, 
Organizational Culture, Attract and Recruit, Perform, Grow, and Alumni.  For each area the 
participants helped to craft initiatives and action items.  The resulting strategy will focus on the 
following pillars: Equitable service delivery through policies and procedures, DEI education, 
Outreach and engagement, Recruitment and retention, and Employee empowerment.  The formal 
strategy materials will be complete in July 2022 after formal review by the DEI Committee and 
City Leadership.  Presentations on the program and expected outcomes will follow. 
 
 
cc: Tiffany Corbett, Enterprise Strategy and Employee Development Manager 




























